 Airport Management Advisory Committee          

Minutes of Meeting –June 19, 2015 at Town Hall

Arthur Malman, Chairman of Town of East Hampton’s Airport Management Advisory Committee (“AMAC”), called the meeting to order at 9 AM.   

The following members of the AMAC were present: voting members-Peter Wadsworth, Charles Ehren, David Gruber, Pat Trunzo III, Gene Oshrin, Munir Saltoun, Cindy Herbst and Arthur Malman and non-voting ex officio members- Kathee Burke-Gonzalez, Councilwoman and Board liaison for the AMAC, and Jemille Charlton, Airport Director.  Member Bonnie Krupinski and Len Bernard, the Town’s Chief Budget Office were absent.
Attending the meeting by invitation were Michael Waibel, Project Manager Harold Honey, pavement engineer of Michael Baker International, the Airport engineers, Ronald Price, principal of QED their associates, and Steve  Lynch, the Town’s Highway Superintendent.  Attending for a portion of the meeting was Supervisor Larry Cantwell.  Among members of the public attending was Marc Pane of Sabin Metals. 

Arthur Malman invited all members of the public to join the discussion. 

The attached agenda had been previously distributed.

The next meeting was scheduled for 9 AM on Thursday July 16 at Town Hall.
Arthur Malman explained that we would try to finish the Baker portion of the meeting first so that they could go out to the airport and take a preliminary look at the condition of the various branches of the pavement network.

Harold Honey led a detailed discussion of how the pavement analysis would be done and the specialized equipment that would be used to minimize damage to paving. Part of the analysis would be soil borings along the proposed path of the final segment for the main runway parallel taxiway.  After discussion, there was a consensus that the analysis of the entire network should be done at one time to keep mobilization costs down and to give HTO the ability to develop a multi-year paving plan for the entire paving network.   

A question arose about the weight of aircraft for which the main runway had been designed.  Harold Honey explained that aircraft with the same weight could stress the pavement differently depending on their landing gear configuration.  For example a 60,000 lb,  g7  jet which puts all of its weight only 2 wheels would stress the pavement more than an aircraft of  with equal weight distributed over 3 wheels.   David Gruber asked if there was data to show the difference so that there might be a higher landing fee for a g7 jet or similar jet than touched down on two wheels as opposed to those that  stressed the pavement less.  Harold Honey said he did not have that information readily available but would check to see if he could find it.

  After discussion there was a consensus that the pavement analysis should be started this summer as soon as possible and Jemille Charlton laid out a plan to minimize runway closures while the analysis was proceeding.  David Gruber emphasized that we were looking for not only a cost analysis for repair or reconstruction but that, as part of the analysis, we wanted to develop a plan for ongoing preventive maintenance to extend the useful life of the entire pavement network so HTO could determine options for repairs versus rebuilding over the long term.
Since the full pavement analysis will take 3-4 months it was not realistic to expect to do any meaningful paving work, other than possible temporary crack filling until 2016.  A discussion ensued on whether to plan major paving work for spring 2016 or fall 2016.  Steve Lynch pointed out that, at the earliest, paving could not start in this area until April and then depending on the year it could be late April.  With the need to have the most disruptive paving work done by the end of May—and the vagaries of Spring rains Steve Lynch and Baker both recommended the major paving work should be done in Fall 2016, although much of the work on the parallel taxiway could be done over the summer since it would have only a minimal effect on operations.
   The meeting then turned to the required tree cutting and Ronald Price indicated that on further analysis, it seemed that HTO could get back its instrument landing approaches without the necessity of any tree cutting but may well want to proceed based on Part 77 safety considerations.
It was agreed that Baker would draft a letter to the FAA confirming this interpretation. 

Ronald Price emphasized that Part 77 focused differently on airport owned property and property owned by others, with the airport being expected to more on land it owned.  Charles Ehren asked if airports had any special condemnation powers like pipelines to acquire adjoining property in East Hampton or Southampton that had obstructions to aircraft and Mike Waibel said he was not aware of any.   It was pointed out that East Hampton and Southampton were co-equal governmental entities and any condemnation activities with respect to private properties in Southampton would depend on decisions of that town.

 Arthur Malman asked if Baker had finished the analysis of the maximum height trees had to be cut in each segment of the approach to give HTO a 10 year window, assuming growth rates for trees.  Mike Waibel indicated that the analysis was nearing completion sufficiently so that the data could shortly be given to a surveyor to lay out the various zones.  
Mike Waibel also noted that he had gotten an estimate of about $20-30,000 to do the survey work needed for the currently contemplated projects.   Arthur Malman noted that, although there was no need for a detailed survey of all airport lands at this time, because of the work being planed, we needed to have the surveyors include the boundaries of the various aeronautical tenants areas which were attached to their leases.  He gave the example of discussions having started about a maintenance shed on an abandoned concrete pad, only to have stumbled upon the fact that it was part of the area leased by Sound.  
He also explained that there was no plan of existing underground utilities and that in order to be able to plan properly the airport needed to start such a compilation to minimize unexpected problems with new projects.  Jemille Charlton noted that some work had already had to be redone when contractors ran into unplotted underground obstructions.  There was a consensus of the engineers and the members that beginning such a plot plan was essential for cost effective implementation of future projects.
On deer fencing, Cindy Herbst noted that because of Bonnie Krupinski’s back problems she had not yet been available to meet with her and Jemille Charlton to sketch out the area for fencing around the terminal, but she noted some of the operational considerations that would have to  be worked out to assure access for employees and pilots and limitation of unfettered access to passengers and the public.  Jemille Charlton was following up to get the holes in the existing fence fixed.

At that point the Baker group left to inspect the airport paving.

Arthur Malman indicated that the BFAC Airport Finance Committee had been surprised to learn that there were no generators at HTO to keep it running in an emergency.   Jemille Charlton had been considering the generator needs of the airport if it was to be a place for emergency facilities beyond airport needs. Larry Cantwell clarified that the Town already had an emergency response plan and generators at HTO should be for the limited purpose of keeping it operational. Arthur Malman asked Jemille Charlton and Pat Trunzo III to report back to the committee on the minimal configuration needed to keep the airport running

Arthur Malman noted that the Town would like to include bonding for airport projects that were reasonably specified in its August round of bonding but that it did not appear that the pavement construction, tree cutting and new fencing would be far enough along by mid-July.   However some of the engineering analysis work was already underway and might be includable.  

Gene Oshrin expressed concern over the prior failures of the town to follow through on needed maintenance at the airport and asked the members to read a 2006 letter he had distributed from the FAA asking the Town to follow through promptly on needed pavement repairs.

Jemille Charlton then updated the meeting on the VNOMS progress, noting that the supplier had fallen somewhat behind schedule, and, as had been anticipated, encountering some integration problems that would delay having a full suite of reports.  However the data was being accumulated so that reports could be run once the software fixes were completed.  Most of the main reports previously available in prior years were still available but many of the new ones would take a few more months.

Jemille Charlton noted that the new AWOS was on schedule and that he still had not gotten back any needs assessments from the rental car companies.

He also reported that Verizon had approached the town to build a second cell tower just next to the existing tower.  Pat Trunzo III asked if it would not block the existing tower and reportedly Verizon had indicated that only one transponder would need to be moved.  Verizon’s proposal was that it would build the tower at its expense and use about a third of tower, with the airport getting the revenues from leasing the balance of the tower space to other carriers.   Arthur Malman noted that the BFAC had studied the Town’s cell tower leasing a few years ago and found that the forms used were outdated and did not give the town the benefits of better tower space lease agreements in use elsewhere.
The meeting then turned to the fuel farm.  Jemille Charlton indicated that his staff had reviewed fuel delivery data and found several days each season where more than one delivery was being received.   Larry Cantwell whose family had owned a gas station, agreed with Cindy Herbst and Jemille Charlton, that, from an operational standpoint, the fuel farm should be sized to accommodate sufficient fuel to avoid daily deliveries.  After discussion it appeared that a new farm should have one 15,000 gallon tank for avfuel and two 15,000 gallon tanks for jet fuel, while recognizing that even more jet fuel capacity might be needed in the future.
Cindy Herbst indicated that the FBO’s could make a down-payment on account for fuel so that the Town is not out of pocket on fuel inventories.   Larry Cantwell stated that it is now clear that the town must issue an RFP for fuel if it continues to purchase fuel.  The discussion then focused on the town building and maintaining the fuel farm but the FBO’s making the purchases directly from the supplier.  The town would be responsible for accepting and testing fuel being delivered but with properly sized tanks suppliers could be required to make deliveries only during normal business hours.
The meeting adjourned at 11 15 

Respectfully submitted

               Arthur Malman
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